WATERTOWN BOARD OF EDUCATION REGULAR MEETING
April 12, 2010

MINUTES












WATERTOWN BOARD OF EDUCATION REGULAR MEETING
April 12, 2010

MINUTES








 

 


 ​                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                  

MINUTES

WATERTOWN BOARD OF EDUCATION REGULAR MEETING


Monday, April 12, 2010 – 7:30 PM 

Members Present:
Mr. Richard Mazzamaro, Chairman


Mr. Thomas Lambert, Vice Chairman (arrived at 8:05 p.m.)


Ms. Mary Colangelo, Secretary


Mr. Richard Beland


Mr. Guy Buzzannco


Ms. Susan McCabe


Mr. Jacob Irwin

Members Absent:
Atty. Sean Butterly


Mr. Kevin Killeen

Others Present:
Karen Baldwin, Superintendent of Schools

Dr. James Collin, Assistant Superintendent of Schools for Curriculum and Special Services

Karen Clancy, Business Manager

Matthew Geary, W.H.S. Principal


Marylu Lerz, Principal Swift Middle School


Fran Palmer, Swift Middle School Teacher


Janice Pond, Former Board Member

Cathy Calabrese, teacher, J.T.P.S.


Nancy Rowan, teacher, J.T.P.S.


Judy White, teacher, J.T.P.S.


Sarah Galpin, teacher J.T.P.S.


Mary Anne Cutrali, teacher, J.T.P.S.


Chryll Beliveau, teacher, Judson


Laurie Hudson, teacher, J.T.P.S.


Shannon McDonnell, teacher, J.T.P.S.


Lydia McCarthy, teacher, J.T.P.S.


Jen Longo, teacher, J.T.P.S.


Other interested guests

A.
Convene Regular Meeting - 7:30 PM  


Mr. Mazzamaro convened the meeting at 7:30 p.m.

B. Salute to the Flag

Mr. Mazzamaro led the Pledge of Allegiance

Mr. Mazzamaro:  Before we get started tonight, I just wanted to extend our sincere condolences to Kevin Killeen.  His mother passed away this weekend.  On behalf of the full Board, I just wanted to express our sincere condolences to Kevin and his family.

Next, we’ll move onto Recognition.  I’ll turn it over to Superintendent Baldwin.

C.
Recognition

Ms. Baldwin:  Good evening members of the community and members of the Board of Education.  I am very pleased this evening to have the opportunity to recognize Janice Pond, a Democratic member of the Board of Education for 2 ½ years of service to the Board.  She recently resigned her term.  We wanted to take this opportunity to call Janice up and thank her for her work of the children of this community in her role as Board of Education member.

Janice was quick to recognize that many people here were part of her former staff at Heminway Park School, where she served as the building administrator.  Janice served the Board and the community in many different roles and sub committee roles on the Board of Education in those 2 ½ years.  She served on the Curriculum and Instruction subcommittee.  She also served on the former Superintendent’s Evaluation Committee and she also played a big role in our reference group in terms of working with Education Connection and helping to lead work and report back to the Board in terms of what some of our other local schools are doing in the Litchfield County area and always doing her work in a very positive, pro-active, supportive way and certainly on the behalf of the board, I know that we are all going to miss your good spirit and your collaborative approach to the work.  We wish you the best and your family the best and on behalf of Mr. Mazzamaro, the Chairperson and the Board, I do have this plaque, which says, “In appreciation to Janice Curulla Pond for 2 ½ years of service to the Watertown Public School, presented by the Watertown Board of Education, April 12, 2010”.

Ms. Baldwin presented Janice Pond with a plaque.

Ms. Pond:  Thank you everyone.  Jacob, I want to congratulate you.  Thank you for taking this so responsibly and I’m hoping everyone appreciates your intellect and ability and experience in stepping onto the Board.  You’ll do a great job.  Thank you.

D.
Report from Student Council Representative – Matthew Terzigni

Mr. Terzigni:  It’s good to be back.  I missed the past two meetings because of the musical.  Mr. Mazzamaro actually got to come be our warden one night.  We loved you.  We thought you were real funny.  

Along with that, we had band night here at the high school.  Ms. Baldwin came and played along with the 8th grade and the high school band and they played a few songs.  I saw it during the day.  I didn’t get to see it at night, but it was good.

Ms. Baldwin:  I do believe we received a standing ovation for our performance.  Mr. Geary and I actually took a big risk and played our trumpets with the band.  It was a great evening, a lot of fun and a really good experience.

Mr. Terzigni:  Also here at the high school, we had a college fair, which was sponsored by our student council.  We had representatives from all sorts of colleges come in and then afterwards we had a junior parents meeting, where they went over financial aid and different options.  They had a panel of a few colleges come in an talk to parents about what they can do about colleges.

Delta went down to Swift to help convey the message that we had up here in the beginning of the year, which was to create a better school climate.  They went down there, they spent two days at Swift talking to all the Swift kids about what was going on, along with the Swift Peace Pals.  That went really well.

We also had extra meetings here at the high school with our 9 and 11th graders where we actually showed them a pole of their own answers up on the screen in the auditorium about how they thought the message was getting across.  That was really cool.  Everyone loved the poling and how everyone could see their answers as they came in.

Our Interact Club went to the regional conference meeting, which we go to every year.  It’s all the Interact Clubs from around the area and different Rotary members and there they talk about what we’ve done for the year and what we hope to accomplish still.  Last year after that meeting we won the Presidential Citation for what we had done and all the work we had done to raise money.

That’s all I have for now.  Thank you.

E.
Public Participation

Denise Russ, 135 Porter St., Watertown:  I’d like to thank Janice myself, for giving her time for the Democratic Town Committee and to welcome Jacob on, if he’s appointed, because it comes after Public Participation.  Good luck to you.  Thirdly, at Swift Junior High School, the lights that are on the building in the back, I believe there are six lights out there.  There are only two that are lit and I don’t know if that’s the amount that are supposed to be lit or the other lights are out.  I have friends on Van Orman St. and I go there quite frequently and I’ve talked to Ms. Baldwin previously and I don’t know if the lights are just out and they’re just not replaced or what the circumstances are and I don’t know if you can look into that. Thank you.

Mr. Mazzamaro:  I will close Public Participation.  Before we move onto our first action item, I have a letter from Sean Butterly who couldn’t be here tonight and he asked if I would read this into the record.  It says,

“Although I’m not in attendance at the regular Board of Ed meeting, I wanted to express to you and my colleagues my strong support for Jacob Irwin as a replacement for Board Member, Janice Pond.  I’m sorry to see Janice leave the Board.  She has dedicated most of her adult life to the school system that educated her.  She deserves to take the time, however, to enjoy her retirement and her family.  In Jacob Irwin, we have the ability to replace Jan with a person committed to education who has already served on the Board.  He has experience as a teacher of culinary arts and is dedicated to his students.  He is a scholar athlete from the eastern part of the state and I’m very impressed with his advocacy for sports, fitness and teamwork.  It is a passion I share with Jacob.  I know that my veteran members of the Board have served with Jacob.  I am confident that my colleagues know he is terrific nominee to fill the vacant seat.  I thank you Karen for sharing with my colleagues my message of support for Jacob Irwin.  I look forward to our April 26th meeting and I thank everyone for their understanding as to my absence tonight.  

Sincerely,

Sean Butterly”

F.
Action Item


MOTION:


Made by Ms. Colangelo, sec. by Mr. Beland

SUBJECT:


Consideration of the Approval of Mr. Jacob Irwin to Fill Vacant Position


TEXT OF MOTION:
It is recommended that the Board of Education approve of Mr. Jacob Irwin to fill the vacant position left from the resignation of Ms. Janice Pond.


OPPOSED:


None


ABSTAINED:

None


VOTE:


Motion passed unanimously.
Lisa Dalton from the Town Clerk’s office is present this evening for the swearing in of Mr. Irwin.

Ms. Dalton:  Can you please raise your right hand?  Jacob Irwin, do you solemnly swear that you will faithfully discharge according to law you duties as member to the Board of Education to the best of your ability, so help you God?

Mr. Irwin:  I do.

Ms. Dalton:  That’s it.  Congratulations.

Mr. Mazzamaro called a 5-minute recess at 7:40 p.m.

Mr. Mazzamaro reconvened the meeting at 7:47 p.m.

G.     Committee Reports: 

1.
Student Programs and Services – Mary Colangelo:  No report.

2.     Curriculum and Instruction Committee – Kevin Killeen:  Mr. Killeen is absent this evening.

3. Policy and Labor Committee – Mary Colangelo:  Policy and Labor committee met this evening.  We had a full agenda.  Things that we reviewed are; the summer school regulations were revised and will be coming to the full board for information.  We looked at the tuition policy and did some revisions there.  That will be coming to the board for first reading on April 26th.  We reviewed the memo of understanding regarding the nurse’s contract regarding a part time position.  Facility use policy was reviewed.  Also the pesticide policy, which is ongoing work, needs to be addressed due to legislative changes.  The policy committee will be doing a full review of our policies.  Some need to be changed, some are outdated.  We will start that work the week of April 26th.
4.     Budget, Finance and Operations Committee – Thomas Lambert:  Mr. Lambert was not present at this time.
5.     Facilities/PBC/Operations Committee – Thomas Lambert:  Mr. Lambert was not present at this time.
6. Governance and Community Engagement Committee – Kevin Killeen:  Mr. Killeen is absent this evening.

H.
Communications - Secretary 

Ms. Colangelo:  There are two communications this evening.  The first one is from Mrs. Tanya Beach and the Beach and Cipriano families:

“Dear Karen,  Thank you for your donation to the VNA in memory of Pete.  Your compassion and understanding during the last several months have helped my family and me deal with a very difficult time in our lives.  We greatly appreciate your thoughtfulness.  Tanya and the Beach and Cipriano Families.”

The second one is from Patricia Riley:

“Dear Board of Education Members,  This past Friday evening I attended the Watertown High School production of “All Shook Up”.  I would like to congratulate the teachers and students for a job very well done.  From the boys and girls on stage, the backstage crew, to the boys and girls and teachers in the orchestra pit, all seemed to be enjoying themselves tremendously.  It was obvious this took many hours of work.  

I am a retired kindergarten teacher with 42 years experience in New Britain and I know how important music is in the lives of any age child.  Please don’t ever cut it out of the curriculum.  I’m sure the love of music and performing keeps many children on the right path to their future.  Sincerely,  Patricia Riley.”

I.     Minutes



1.
Joint Meeting – BOE / Town Council – March 18, 2010



MOTION:  


Made by Ms. Colangelo, sec. by Mr. Buzzannco

TEXT OF MOTION:

That the Board approve the minutes of the joint meeting – BOE/Town Council of March 18, 2010.

IN FAVOR:


Ms. Colangelo, Mr. Mazzamaro, Mr. Beland, Mr. Buzzannco              
OPPOSED:


None        
ABSTAINED:


Ms. McCabe, Mr. Irwin

VOTE:



The motion doesn’t carry.

This motion will be brought to the next meeting of April 26, 2010.

2.
Regular Board of Education Meeting – March 22, 2010


MOTION:


Made by Ms. Colangelo, sec. by Mr. Buzzannco


TEXT OF MOTION:

That the Board approve the minutes of the regular Board of Education meeting – March 22, 2010.


IN FAVOR:


Ms. Colangelo, Mr. Mazzamaro, Mr. Beland, Mr. Buzzannco, Ms. McCabe


OPPOSED:


None


ABSTAINED:


Mr. Irwin


VOTE:



Motion carries (5-0-1).
J.     Superintendent's Recommendations and Report


1.
Appointments – (Information Only – No Action Required)

Ms. Baldwin:  Item number 1 we remain busy with appointments.  It’s a fluid process of the school year. 

a.
Ms.  Christine Soda to the position of Long-Term Substitute Physical Education Teacher at Watertown High School, effective April 8, 2010, until further notice, being hired on the first step of the WEA’s contract, BA Degree, at a prorated annual salary of $40,076.00. 

b.
Mr. Jerry Valentino to the position of Interim Varsity Baseball Coach at Watertown High School, effective immediately, for the 2009-2010 school year at a contractual stipend of $3,365.00 prorated.

2.
Three School Project Update – (Information Only – No Action Required)


Ms. Baldwin:  We continue to prepare for the major shift of the cafeteria moving to the gymnasium.  That work is underway.  Mr. Ceniccola is leading that work now at the high school.  His maintenance and custodial staff is continuing to put down temporary flooring in the gymnasium as we prepare to use that space for now and for the foreseeable future.  A third of that gymnasium space will become our cafeteria. That work is underway now and we will continue that work over the April vacation period as well.  During April vacation we will also continue with asbestos abatement at the high school and the project in the three story wing is progressing nicely.  I actually think that we might be a little bit ahead of schedule on that three story wing.


Judson, we continue to work with our punch list items and we are  continuing the conversation with Burnam Manufacturing relative to boilers and trying to get resolution on that prior to our PBC meeting which is next Wednesday at the Public Building committee meeting.  Mrs. Clancy has sent a communication to CES Engineering to better confirm with them some of the history relative to the work that was done in the past.  We are continuing to aggressively pursue the challenges with the boilers at Judson.


The Polk project, if you’ve driven by, you can see that the addition area, that the masonry work is completed in the addition area.  We are still finishing up the roofing in the addition.  You can also see that the windows are being installed throughout the building.  The existing building, the ceramic tile is being installed and millwork has begun also in area B.  Next Wednesday at the Public Building committee, they are going to plan a walk through for PBC members and for any Board members who want to attend that meeting.  That’s very exciting.

3.
Race to the Top Grant – Phase II – (Information Only – No Action Required)


Ms. Baldwin:  The next item is the Race to the Top Grant – phase II.  I have a very brief PowerPoint just to highlight for the Board some timelines and the direction that the state is taking in this second round of available funding.  I’m just going to go up and speak to you from the podium.


As board members recall, I brought to you in January a Memorandum of Understanding for the district to sign on to for the state’s application for this federal education reform grant and as I believe you are aware, the state of Connecticut was not successful in its grant application for this money.  Now, there is a round II of an application and so our purpose tonight is to just raise awareness.  There is no need to take action.  I do think as I move forward with the timelines and present them to you that you will realize that at the end of this month, I believe that the board will need to wrestle with whether they want to sign the MOU or not.  I believe that that will happen April 26th.


Just as a reminder, this is really landmark federal education reform legislation coming out of the Obama administration.  Two states received the grant award, Delaware and Tennessee.  The state of Connecticut has been reviewing those grant applications because they obviously realized that they can learn a lot from the successful awardees in informing their second round application.


It is a competitive grant that has in it, $4.35 billion that will lead reform in public education in four key areas:  



*Standards and assessments,

*Creating and sustaining data systems to better inform the teaching and learning process, 



*recruiting, rewarding and retaining effective teachers and principals 
*turning around lowest achieving schools.


These are all related to really over arching goals of increasing student achievement, narrowing achievement gaps between sub groups and improving high school graduation rates and college enrollment and college readiness.  That’s what we talked about early on in January and if you recall, this information came to us in January in a very short turn around time.  It made it very challenging for the board to really grasp the information and wrestle with it.  We met I think on January 5th and had to sign the MOU the next day.  It is likely, unfortunately, that we may be in a similar circumstance.  As much as we had hoped that the state board of ed and the commissioner had learned from the challenges of the first go around, I think that we are going to be in a similar situation.


In phase II, it’s a smaller pot of money available to us and we are competing with 15 other states to get this smaller pot of money.  It could be $175 million dollars coming into the state if we are successful.  Some of the other states that we’re categorized with are Minnesota, Colorado, Alabama, Oregon, Iowa.  We’re one of 15 states that are going to compete for that pot of money.  You can see that the state’s application is due June 1st.  I was at a meeting early in April with the Superintendents and the commissioner and it’s my understanding that the district should receive a letter this week.  We should receive it by April 15th.  The letter will also have the Memorandum of Understanding.  It’s my understanding that this MOU is supposed to be slightly scaled back from the first one but they haven’t really detailed what “scaled back” means in terms of our commitment or what it’s going to say.  They do want it signed by May 7th.  If you think about our board meeting calendar, it does not give us a lot of time for the full board to act on it.  We would have to act on and make a decision April 26th.  That is why I’m just trying to raise awareness around the Race to the Top grant and the initiative so that we can be more prepared to discuss it on the 26th and if questions are raised between now and the meeting, you can raise them to me so that we can get the information back to you.


This is a four year grant term and if you recall in January, the district was identified as receiving potentially $52,000.  That’s over four years, so roughly $13,000 a year.  They have not identified numbers for each district yet, in terms of awards, but I would think it wouldn’t be more than the $52,000 because it’s a smaller pot of money.  We will continue to monitor this and when I get that information, hopefully the end of this week, I will pass it on to you.


In terms of this Race to the Top initiative, as I had shared in an update with the Board last week, this is really very much so, connected to the Elementary and Secondary Education Act and the Obama administration is very ambitiously looking to reauthorize this ESEA entitlement this year.  They’re on a very aggressive timeline and what I mean by that, by reauthorizing the ESEA, that means that they would intend to replace the current No Child Left Behind Legislation with this next new model of education reform.  They’re tipping their hand as to what the new model of education reform looks like and they’re tipping it in all of this Race to the Top grant information.  There’s clearly alignment you can see between the changes that the Obama administration has highlighted in this reauthorization of ESEA.  They are talking about competitive grants, they are talking about standards and assessments, they are talking about focusing on sub-groups.  All of this work, we are clearly underway doing this work in the school district, trying to narrow the achievement gap, build in a standards based curriculum.  You see there are many teachers here tonight who are serving on that curriculum and doing that curriculum revision work with us, raising accountability, improving teacher evaluation instruments.  All of that work is connected to the Race to the Top grant and it’s also being signaled very early on, signaled in the reauthorization of ESEA.  I think this is just a major shift in public education right now.  It is significant what the Obama administration is proposing in terms of, that districts now instead of working in silos and isolation, that we partner with our state, with the State Department of Ed, that we work together to compete for incentive money and grant dollars to close achievement gaps, to turn around low performing schools, to build curriculum that is standards based and has assessments imbedded into it.  That is tremendous reform.  That is really what’s being signaled in this reauthorization.  What came out of our meeting with the commissioner two weeks ago is the likelihood that we will be asked at some juncture when this gets reauthorized, the ESEA, we will likely be asked to sign on once again with the state of Connecticut so that we can compete for the additional grant money, the competitive grant dollars that are going to be coming out of the title I funding.  It would seem that they’re trying to say to school districts, support this Race to the Top phase II application because we will likely be coming back to you whenever the federal government is able to wrestle with this reauthorization of ESEA.  It could take quite a bit of time, obviously.  We will be coming back to you and asking you to sign on for additional title dollars for competitive grants to improve your lower performing schools or for improvement initiatives in the district.


It is an interesting time, it’s a lot of information to digest and I thought I would take this opportunity just to share it with you because I do anticipate that the MOU will come to us this week and that the only time that the full board can really wrestle with this will be the 26th.


If you have questions or if you want to synthesize the information and come up with questions at another time and email them to me or through the board chair, that way we can get a full response back to the full board, that’s fine as well.


The next item on the agenda, you can see that we have a large number of teachers here with us this evening and we’re really excited that they took time out of their busy schedules and their personal lives to join us here this evening to help share with the board, this priority work that we’re doing in our K-5 curriculum revision.  We have underway, in the district large scale curriculum revision in the English Language Arts and in Mathematics instructions and we will be able to present to teachers in June curriculum units that we will then begin professional development on so that they can be implementing this come September.  We’re very excited about this work.  I’m really pleased to see so many people take the time to come out.  Teachers are leading this reform effort.  Dr. Collin is spear heading this as well and we do have two consultants that are working with us that are funded through the American Recovery and Reinvestment Act.  That really does help us with capacity with getting this work done.  I know Dr. Collin has a brief power point and I think some teachers will speak to us about this work as well.  Thank you.

4.
K-5 English Language Arts Curriculum Revision and K-5 Mathematics Curriculum Revision – (Information Only – No Action Required)


A priority area of improvement in the school system is to promote increased student learning is the revision of core curriculum in English Language Arts and Mathematics at the K-5 level.  The revised curriculum will be aligned with state and national standards and will embed performance assessments to monitor student learning.  Teams of teachers from across the district are engaged in this work with Dr. Collin and our ARRA funded consultants.  Dr. Collin will provide an overview of our work to date and introduce the teachers who will speak directly to how the curriculum changes will positively impact their instructional practices and student learning. 


The Committee Members are:


Language Arts/Reading Curriculum Committee K-5


Erin Amaral


Judson

Grade 4


Lisa Durante


Polk

Grade 4


Cynthia Gubbiotti

Judson

Grade 3


Laurie Hudson


John Trumbull
Kindergarten


Cathy Calabrese

John Trumbull
Kindergarten


Marlena Litz


Judson

Grade 5


Lisa Barlow


Polk

Grade 5


Lydia McCarthy

John Trumbull
Grade 2


Jen Longo


John Trumbull
Grade 2


Shannon McDonnell

John Trumbull
K-2 Remedial Reading






LA/Reading Coordinator


Nancy Rowan


John Trumbull
Grade 1


Jennifer Wernery

Polk

Grade 3


Sarah Galpin


John Trumbull
Grade 1


Mathematics Curriculum Committee K-5

Chryll Beliveau

Judson

Grade 5


Mary Anne Cutrali

John Trumbull
Kindergarten


Fran Palmer


Swift Middle
Grade 6


MaryEllen Lafferty

John Trumbull
Grade 1


Alisha Lyons


Judson

Grades 3-5


Sherri Marquardt

Judson

Grade 5


Rachel Reiter


Judson

Grade 4


Dorothy Rinaldi

Polk

Grade 4


Judy White


John Trumbull
Grade 1


Dr. Collin:  Thank you very much Superintendent.  We are very excited about this work and I think we are very preliminary in this work as well.  We’ll talk to you a little bit about the process, but groups of teachers, three groups;  K-2, 3-5 and then a K-5 group in mathematics have been working on this very diligently with a lot of energy and a lot of intellectual activity.  This is difficult work that required you to take a comprehensive and complete look at literacy and mathematics instruction K-5.  We’ll take you through that work a little bit, teachers will take you through a little bit as well.  Before we do that, if you wouldn’t mind, I didn’t announce this to you, and you’re probably aren’t going to be too happy with me.  Could you just stand at your seat and introduce yourself and your grade level that you work at, so board members can put a name to a face?  I would really appreciate it.


Cathy Calabrese:  I teach kindergarten at John Trumbull and I’m part of the English Language Arts curriculum.


Nancy Rowan:  I teach 1st grade at John Trumbull and I’m also on the Language arts curriculum revision committee.


Judy White:  I teach 1st grade at John Trumbull.  I’m doing the math curriculum.


Sarah Galpin:  I teach 1st grade at John Trumbull and I’m working on the English Language arts.


Mary Anne Cutrali:  I’m working on the math curriculum and I’m from John Trumbull kindergarten.


Chryll Beliveau:  Judson School, we do have people from Judson, 5th grade.


Frank Palmer:  I’m working on the math committee even though I’m teaching at Swift, I’m working on the K-5 math curriculum.


Laurie Hudson:  I teach kindergarten at John Trumbull and I am working on the English Language arts curriculum.


Shannon McDonnell:  I’m a reading teacher at John Trumbull and I’m working on the Language Arts curriculum.


Lydia McCarthy:  I teach 2nd grade at John Trumbull and I’m working on the English Language arts.


Jen Longo:  John Trumbull, grade 2 and Language arts curriculum.


Dr. Collin:  Thank you all.  I apologize for the surprise.  Taking the board back through this slide, you may have seen this in various presentations.  It’s the Theory of Action.  One of the things that makes the Theory of Action come alive are the implementations of the strategies, core approaches and structures that enact this Theory of Action.  Tonight, we’re here to talk to you about core approach of SRBI, Scientific Research Based Intervention and Instruction and central to that is classroom instruction at what is called Tier I, that is comprehensive, aligned to the state frameworks and the grade level expectations.  That’s enacted and documented for us in the work that you’ll hear about this evening.  The arrow down is the sliver that we’re going to talk about tonight; A standards-based curriculum in English Language Arts K-5 and Mathematics K-5.  Underneath that bullet in very small print is a standards based report card.  We will come back to the board in sub-committee.  We’ve talked to Curriculum and Instruction sub-committee about this.  The standards based curriculum that is attached to units that are connected to the standard and those units are measured specifically again, aligned and connected to the standard, allows us to be able to report that information directly to parents.  You would describe what it would look like, what the student behaviors and what students would know and be able to do in concrete terms for parents and then you would be able to report out, based on your data, how your student is doing and what’s missing.  What’s the next level of work for your student could be and what the grade level expectation, the model of excellence would be as well.  Those things would be spelled out in a standards based report card and we’d be able to document how students are making that progress based on our unit assessments.  That’s where this work is leading.


Committee members and the facilitators that Superintendent Baldwin mentioned earlier (referring to slide).  This work is complex and therefore, really needs expert facilitation to walk us through this process.  We’re currently employing these three consultants, Mary Jane Paza, Sharon Lom, and Paula Banas to work in collaboration dove tailing with the teacher committees to take part these standards and to really enact them into our curriculum document.  These groups have been meeting over the past 4-5 weeks.  These work that you’re going to see presented to you tonight, while it is comprehensive and complex in its nature and has really large impact on our district, it’s still in the early stages of development.  


I’d like to ask Lydia to come up and take you through the structure of the curriculum.


Lydia McCarthy:  Good evening.  My goal tonight, is to briefly share with you some of the work that my colleagues and I have been doing.  I specifically have been a member of Language Arts committee, as I said earlier.  We started by reviewing the state frameworks for the English Language Arts.  The frameworks illustrate what students are learning in reading, oral language and writing.  The state of Connecticut also provides grade level expectations that align with those frameworks.  The expectations or the GLEs are directly aligned with the frameworks and our initial work has focused on organizing those GLEs into units of study.  We prioritized which GLEs should be taught in each unit and a sequence of teaching those GLEs.  We also developed a focus and a set of essential questions for the units to highlight over arching outcomes for the student learning during those unit times.  For example, our first unit is on, this is for grade 2, developing a literate environment, reading is thinking.  The focus of the unit is that readers learn strategies, good habits and expectations of a reading community.  The essential questions we’re asking are “what are good strategies for choosing books?, how do readers monitor their reading?, what does effective partner reading look and sound like?, what are the classroom reading routines?, what are the techniques and strategies of good book talks?”  From then, we moved into the work was to look at the instructional practices and strategies to include in the curriculum document, specifically guided reading is an instructional practice that research shows has a positive impact on student learning.  In guided reading, students are instructed in small groups using text and material that are at an instructional appropriate level.  Guided reading facilitates student acquisition of skills including the abilities to decode and comprehend text.  The next step in the process was to look at materials and resources available to support our instruction of the GLEs.  We began by looking at our reading series, which is Story Town from Harcourt Publishers.  The publishers of that program provided us with a reference that linked the GLEs with reference pages indicated in the teachers’ manual where the GLEs were taught through the program.  Our task was to review the appropriateness of those referenced materials in regards to their adequacy for teaching the GLE and their thoroughness in teaching the GLE.  We then aligned the best of Story Town as I’d like to say, what we considered the best components of it to each (inaudible).  The outcome is the usage of Story Town that aligns much better with curricular expectations, which align with the grade level expectations and the state.  In addition to Story Town, we also included from suggested resources that would enhance instruction, we included professional resources and some children’s literature titles that may be used for comprehension instruction.  We also have some children’s literature that could also be used as a mentor text for teaching writing.  We included level text as a necessary resource to support important guided reading instruction that we do.  Throughout the process, assessment has been on our mind, the topic of conversation among our curriculum committee, we’re in the initial stages of working on assessment.  Our intention is to create assessments that align directly with those GLEs to monitor the progress of our students throughout each unit.  We’re also discussing the inclusion of performance based assessments for the units of study and the revision of this curriculum will have many benefits for the students in our classrooms and my colleague Jen Longo is going to speak to some of those things.  Thank you.


Jen Longo:  Lydia spoke a lot about the standards and the grade level expectations being aligned with the assessments and the curriculum.  To start off with, at the center of the curriculum and the units of study help to prioritize standards, so standards are going to be used throughout the curriculum but we’re prioritizing them and making them appropriate for the time that we’re teaching them and the resources.  As Lydia said, we’re using Story Town as a resource, not as the curriculum, which I think a lot of people are under the assumption and we’re also incorporating guided reading, trade books, literature circles, all those kinds of things through the K-5 curriculum.  The curriculum is now going to be a more organized curriculum and it’s going to act as a road map for our teaching.  We talked about as a group, our colleagues talked about it being as a desktop curriculum, having it right there in front of us, looking at the standards, which we need to be targeting each and every day.  The units of study, the big picture, is going to empower teachers to teach grade level expectations and like Dr. Collin said, it’s going to be more standards based, which is where we want to go.  The curriculum document will be teacher friendly, so there’ll be a focus.  It’s going to be streamlined with assessments, instructional strategies and practices and materials.  In each school, we’re talking about professional learning communities.  We figure that this curriculum is going to guide us in our discussing and talking about things that we can create to help implement the curriculum.  This is also going to allow teachers to instruct more effectively and it’s going to engage students in authentic learning and it’s going to be in the best interest of the students.  Some of the other things, I’m on the grade 2, but kindergarten spoke about the full alphabet being introduced prior to the end of December to help kids and it’s going to help with the instruction during guided reading.  There’s going to be an excellent and clear structure provided for new teachers that are coming into the district and learning outcomes are not only clear to teachers but also to students and parents because it is standards based.  Those are a lot of the benefits that are going to be in the new curriculum.  Thank you.


Dr. Collin:  Before we close, a word from our K-5 Math committee member, Fran Palmer.


Fran Palmer:  The Language arts people did an excellent job, so basically I’m going to say ditto, except with Math it’s been something that’s been lacking through the years.  We’ve had a curriculum; it’s been something that we’ve used, but it’s awesome to see it being organized and being more consistent and followed through.  It follows a lot of the same guidelines that we’re following that the language arts is following.  We have state frameworks, we have our grade level expectations, we have unit objectives, unit assessments.  We will also be working on instructional practices, material resources, we’re trying to connect it with technology now that the schools are updated, trying to get more technology sights actually in the units of study.  It’s also awesome because it’s going to be a living document.  As you can get the drift from what they were saying, it’s something that we put together that they can use and add to it.  I have a great lesson on this and it’ll work beautifully and let’s throw it in there.  It’s going to be a living document as it moves along.  The continuity of it is what I like.  As I mentioned, I teach at Swift, even though this is a K-5 curriculum and it’s awesome to see where things should be and it’s going to be helpful when we get to the middle school to see where we should be because the high school has also worked on Algebra.  It’s nice to see the continuity of what we need to be teaching and when we need to be teaching it.  Thank you.


Dr. Collin:  In closing, what you might not be seeing here is the radical nature of this change work that the teachers are doing here.  Taking a hard look, an honest look at what’s currently being taught and making some difficult decisions.  What’s currently being taught is not always in alignment with the grade level expectation and therefore, the state standard for that particular grade level.  They are on the cutting edge, the front line of identifying those changes and communicating those changes back and forth to the full faculty and their buildings.  On the 16th, Friday, we have a professional development day and we’ll be continuing some of this conversation and we have a lot to accomplish on that day, but we’ll be taking some of this conversation to all K-5 teachers so they get a sense of what’s changing.  The term, guided reading will come back to the board through subcommittee as well.  In terms of our ability to instruct all students at their grade level so that they can access information independently and build from that information versus a more traditional model of presenting the information at grade level whether students are there or not.  When that happens to a student over a number of years, the gap in their learning simply grows versus us continually meeting students where they are and supporting them with material that’s at their grade level and scaffolding that up.  Tier I is dependent upon a solid curriculum that does that through the guided reading process and the corollary is true in mathematics as well with a differentiated lessons that helps students access the learning from their independent level.  There’s no other way to learn besides from where you are now and to build on that.  No quantum leaps in learning, we wish, but it doesn’t work that way.  Again, thank you teachers for coming out, thank you for all hard work that you’ve been doing over past few weeks and the next few months as well.  Board, you should know that when the school year closes we will continue to work on this curriculum over the summer and then next year, we mean it when we say this will be a living and dynamic curriculum.  It won’t have every single unit assessment built in because we want to involve teachers in building those unit assessments whether or not they served on the curriculum committee, so in November or December of next year, there will ongoing work at both areas to build unit assessments.  Those unit assessments will help us to gather data about student learning and inform revision in need through the curriculum itself or on the assessment documents along the way.  It won’t just be a curriculum that’s written and complete and on the shelf and we think it’s finished.  Curriculum doesn’t work that way and we’re going to acknowledge that.  That’s going to be very difficult and that’s going to be very new and a point was made about how this curriculum revision is connected to our core approach at PLC.  When groups of teachers are meeting, this discussion is ongoing.  We know what unit is next.  We know how it’s paced.  We know that that’s common, so that we can plan together, work together and analyze data together and continue that cycle year after year.  That’s the design and that’s what we’re after.


Do board members have any questions at this point? 


Mr. Buzzannco:  Dr. Collin, just a couple of questions.  First and foremost the entire board wants to express its appreciation for your efforts especially the committee members who are here and everybody else on this page.  We can sense your spirit of excitement and commitment to improving the curriculum and the outcomes of the educational efforts that this curriculum is part of.  I think that 3-5 years from now, this team that you’re a part of will be able to look back and look at our CMT results and our grades and our graduation rates and all sorts of positive outcomes and point to this type of effort as the key impetus that makes all that happen.  We really appreciate what you’re doing tremendously.  It’s about the most important thing this school system can do right now.


I had a question for you, Dr. Collin.  This is, I think I heard the word radical a couple of times, large scale once or twice.  That implies a significant implementation effort and I just want to get a little greater sense and I know this is a very dynamic process.  What are your thoughts and the team’s thoughts on the implementation phase so that come day 1, this fall, how will we see this become implemented and then secondly, you made a point that in November and December you’ll be doing some assessments to see how you’re tracking with what your hopes and expectations were.  I wanted to see if the whole members of both committees will be involved in that or is there a different type of process for reflection and adjustment going into 2011?


Dr. Collin:  Good questions.  The challenge for us and for the committee members and they know this and it’s been hard, is to make sure that we can present by June, a layout of the year.  Grade level expectations by year, identified and sort of chunked into these priority standards statements.  You’d have a series of; here are the grade level expectations, here’s how they play out in a standards based statement, here are the connections to that statement in the materials and resources we currently have available to us.  That’s by June.  They will also have in some cases those units fully developed so that the materials and resources are listed there and the teaching strategies are listed and explained as well.  Many of those teaching strategies will be sort of anchored, guided reading.  When you lay out guided reading, it’s there for you and it builds and it grows as kids develop and mature and comprehension kicks in.  Those pieces will be in place.  We also hope that over the summer, we can get some people together, it could be these folks, it could be some new folks to the group and that’s fine, to then develop further those teaching strategies, but also those assessments.  We want to make sure that when teachers come back in August, that they have their year laid out for them, a unit sort of fully developed and maybe two units fully developed and at least one assessment to shoot for.  Our goal is to make sure those assessments are actionable, not comprehensive and we’re going to analyze the data, but not react to the data.  We want the assessments crisp and sharp and a quick turnaround so that teachers can change strategies based on the day to day (inaudible) that first assessment.  That’s sort of our goal for September when they come in.  We’ll put postings out in the fall to ask for more committee participation.  My guess is you’ll see a lot of similar faces on those committees, some new, that would be fine.  Then what we’re going to do, through the PLC work and through consultant support and through some release time or after school time as well, design a process for creating those additional assessments.  We don’t have to assess every single unit in a lack step manner.   What’s most important is that we assess a unit and react to the data that generates for us.  It’s better to assess less, but to react quicker than to assess, report out, fully analyze and not take any action in the classroom immediately.  That’s a huge challenge, not just for us, but across the country and in every teaching and learning environment there is.


Mr. Buzzannco:  Thank you.


Ms. Baldwin:  Thank you, I also want to thank both committees and the teachers who are here this evening and the principals as well who are helping to lead this work.  It is the work of our school leaders to help make sure that this guaranteed viable curriculum is being implemented.  Principals have been working shoulder to shoulder in many instances with the consultants and the team in helping to guide this work.  I want to acknowledge their efforts as well and certainly again, thank the committee.  One other piece I think that’s important and timely, relative to implementation is clearly the connection to resources and our budget process.  We have leveled readers in this budget, which you heard are connected to the guided reading strategy and as we move forward, our budget becomes of critical importance.  Our need to work with the community to have teachers help convey that this is foundational work, it’s larger scale and that it can actually affect every child in our school system and the budget is a big key to this.  That is another facet of implementation that can be challenging.  Thank you.






5.
Presentation on Legislative Approval of House Bill 5033 Requiring Seat Belts on School Buses – (Information Only – No Action Required)


Ms. Baldwin:  Last under my reports is an update from Ms. Clancy on House Bill 5033, which is requiring seatbelts on school buses.


Ms. Clancy:  We wanted to provide you with a little update on the House Bill 5033.  It’s an act requiring installing and use of safety belts on school buses.  This bill has moved from the Education Committee to the Transportation committee to the legislative commissioner’s office to the fiscal office.  It’s now sitting with the appropriations committee.  This legislation, if it passes, is going to require that school buses built from 2012 on will have to have a three point safety seatbelt or lap shoulder belt.  What this means to Watertown;  we currently have under our First Student contract, we have 27 buses that run our regular routes.  We have three spares, so that the total is 30 buses.  They range from the age of 1999 to 2010.  In our contract, one of the provisions is we can’t have any buses older than 10 years.  The 1999 at the end of this school year will be replaced with 2002 buses.  As we go through that process, it just continues.  When First Student actually takes a bus off the road, it’s obsolete, they pull it off, it no longer can be driven at all, they purchase buses.  Every year they buy one, two, however many they need to continue their fleet.  When they start to purchase the 2012 buses, they’re going to have to make sure that they are equipped with those safety seatbelts.  What that means is, it’s $15,000 - $20,000 per bus just for the safety belts.  That’s on a newly constructed bus.  There will be no cost to the school district.  That is just the cost of First Student doing business.  They don’t pass that cost onto us.  How it could impact us is we reduce capacity.  We could lose 23% capacity because you can only have 2 children to a seat as opposed to 3.  We could end up adding 6 buses to our fleet.  That could cost over $200,000, but the good news is nothing is etched in stone yet, it’s still a work in progress.  There’s a lot of pros and cons to it.  It’s still in committee.  We’ll keep you updated as we learn more.  I don’t know if anyone has any questions.


Ms. Buzzannco:  I know there is, I don’t know if controversy is the right word, but debate over the appropriateness of seatbelts in terms of questioning whether they indeed provide an increased level of safety of children and to the extent that they may induce increased risk to children of injuries that they might not otherwise sustain had the seatbelts not been in place.  In other words, the seatbelts themselves can cause injury where there would have been no injury at all to a child in an accident.  Secondly I think there are questions regarding liability, children waving them around, hitting other children, or the bus drive being required to make sure children are constantly secure.  It seems to be just a very murky thing and then to see it moving so quickly through the process is a concern for me.   Do you know if there are any entities in the state, school board associations or individual school districts who are involved in trying to get a clear handle on whether this legislation is truly in the best interest of children.


Ms. Clancy:  I just learned today from First Student management.  She said that she had heard from her lobbyist that the legislature, is what they did is they took it to the DMV and the Department of Ed and they asked them to work together to assess what the impact is, whether it is worth it or not.  There are so many controversial issues.  If you do have the lap belt, that does increase injury.  You’re knocking your head, you’ll be thrown forward in an accident, that’s why they’re pushing for the three point, but there’s a lot more to it than that.  Who is going to make sure that they’re hooked all the time?  Who’s going to take that time?  Is it up to the driver and if they don’t and then there’s an accident and someone’s injured is that our liability, is it our responsibility?  There are a lot of issues.


Mr. Buzzannco:  One point I didn’t mention is that those restraints may indeed keep children from exiting the bus quickly and safely if there was a need to evacuate.


Ms. Clancy:  Absolutely.



Mr, Buzzannco:  Is that being looked at as well?


Ms. Clancy:  Absolutely.  Yes.

K.     Report from the Chairman  

Mr. Mazzamaro:  You may have noticed Mr. Lambert joined our meeting a little bit late.  He was at a finance committee meeting of the Town Council.  The Town Council was getting together to discuss this year’s budget and what we’ve been hearing is that the council wants to look at no more than a half mill increase this year, which will result in roughly about a million dollars in further cuts to our budget, both education and town combined.  It’s our feeling the education budget would probably bear the brunt of all those cuts.  So, Tom, did you want to update us on how that meeting went?

Mr. Lambert:  It didn’t go so well.  I was there at 7:30 and Mary Ann Rose, Ray Primini, Frank Nardelli and Chuck Frigon were in attendance.  I’m sorry there was another council woman, a new person, I didn’t get her name, but she there also.  What they’re recommending is an overall cut of $900,000.  $658,746 to the board, $241,000 and change to the town side.  The overall school portion in dollars is $35,912,240.  General fund, just as a note is $5.4 million in our general fund.  I think that is just absolutely horrendous that it’s that high.  They claim that they’re still going to have a 1 mill increase in the referendum.  They said a half a mill is $100 per household on an average house.  This referendum will pose to be around the $200 per year for the average household.  That’s all the information I really get.  They basically said their reasoning was that  over a 1 mill increase would not pass in referendum.  That’s the reasoning they give.  I’m not pulling any punches, that’s exactly what they said.  That’s all the information that I have.  They didn’t really ask any questions.  They just recommended that through the town council budget and finance subcommittee.

Mr. Mazzamaro:  Thank you Tom.  Evidently that is devastating.  Based on the cuts we already made to the budget before it was even presented to the board, tack on another $658,000, again, we’re getting into draconian measures here.  We’ve been trying to get the word out and I’m going to ask for your help as well.  Please let the Town Council know your feelings about this.  If this means anything to anybody, you need to get in front of the Town Council and let them know enough’s enough.  That’s all I have to say on that.

A couple of other lighter notes, I would move on.  Matt had mentioned in his report the school musical.  I did have the opportunity to do a cameo on Saturday night and it was a lot of fun.  I’m not one, if anybody knows me, to get on stage and perform.  What was really truly remarkable was the students’ professionalism.  I’ve seen the plays in the past and it’s just amazing.  It’s really, really a professional production and they did a great job and I had a blast and got the first laugh out of the audience.

The other thing I would like to do is thank Janice Pond for her service on the Board and also to welcome Jake back again.  I look forward to working with you. 
L.    Action Items – Adoption of Items to be Approved by Consent


Agenda Item Number:
L1a

Subject:


Consideration of the approval of the acceptance of a gift

Motion Presented by:
Mr. Buzzannco

Motion Seconded by:
Mr. Beland

Text of Motion:

Ms. Jacqueline Torpey, on behalf of Really Good Stuff, Inc., would like to donate school supplies in the amount of approximately $450.00 to John Trumbull Primary School.

 Opposed:


None

Abstained:


None

Vote:



Motion passed unanimously.
Agenda Item Number:
L1b

Subject:


Consideration of the approval of the acceptance of a gift

Motion Presented by:
Mr. Buzzannco

Motion Seconded by:
Ms. Colangelo

Text of Motion:

Mrs. Lindy Caouette would like to make a donation of $60.00 to Watertown High School to be used for the Anatomy and Physiology class.

Opposed:


None

Abstained:


None

Vote:



Motion passed unanimously.
-----------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------

Agenda Item Number:
L1c

Subject:


Consideration of the approval of the acceptance of a gift

Motion presented by:
Mr. Buzzannco

Motion seconded by:

Mr. Beland

Text of Motion:

Ms. Lori Halloran and the Siemon Company would like to donate $522.00 to Swift Middle School to support eighth grade students in need to attend the school’s annual three-day educational tour of our nation’s capitol.
Opposed:


None

Abstained:


None

Vote:



Motion passed unanimously.
Agenda Item Number:
L1d
Subject:


Consideration of the approval of the acceptance of a gift

Motion presented by:
Mr. Buzzannco

Motion seconded by:

Ms. Colangelo

Text of Motion:

Ms. Jackie Torpey and Really Good Stuff, Inc. would like to donate to Swift Middle School assorted materials to support curriculum with an estimated cost of $250.00.
Opposed:


None

Abstained:


None

Vote:



Motion passed unanimously.
Agenda Item Number:
L1e
Subject:


Consideration of the approval of the acceptance of a gift

Motion presented by:
Mr. Buzzannco

Motion seconded by:

Ms. Colangelo

Text of Motion:

The Swift Middle School PTSO would like to donate $1044.00 to Swift Middle School to support eighth grade students in need to attend the school’s annual three day educational tour of our nation’s capitol.

Opposed:


None

Abstained:


None

Vote:



Motion passed unanimously.
Mr. Mazzamaro:  It is recommended that the Board accept these generous gifts and letters of thanks to be sent to the donors.


Agenda Item Number:
L2

Subject:


Consideration of the approval of the usage of John Trumbull Primary School and Judson Elementary School for Religious Education Classes during the 2010-2011 school year.

Motion presented by:
Ms. Colangelo

Motion seconded by:

Mr. Buzzannco

Text of Motion:

Ms. Theresa Morgado, on behalf of St. John the Evangelist Office of Religious Education, is requesting permission to use John Trumbull Primary School and Judson Elementary School for religious education classes during the 2010-2011 school year.

It is recommended that the Board approve of St. John the Evangelist Office of Religious Education to use John Trumbull Primary School and Judson School for religious education classes for the 2010-2011 school year.

Opposed:


None

Abstained:


None

Vote:



Motion passed unanimously.
M.
Future Agenda Items and Board Members’ Comments

Mr. Lambert:  After attending this meeting tonight, and finding out what a drastic thing it will be for the Board of Education coupled with the fact that it’s almost embarrassing to me that this town would have a $5.4 million general fund and still do this to the Board of Education is beyond belief to me.  It is embarrassing.  It just doesn’t make any sense.  Moody’s I don’t think would have a problem if we had $4.5 million instead of $5.4 million in our general fund.  I don’t think it would hurt our rating all that much.  I’m wondering what the general fund balances are in our district towns in our DRG are.  I’m going to find out what they are and just sitting there listening to this tonight really hurt me personally as a board member and I’m sure everybody on this board.  Knowing what we had to go through, letting teachers go, letting other positions go.  Class sizes of 23-29 children.  It just amazes me that this could happen.  That’s all I really have to for comment.  Thank you.
Mr. Irwin:  I just want to thank the Board for letting me have the opportunity to be on the Board again and to thank Janice Pond for her contributions to the Board.

N.     Public Participation


None

O.
Adjournment

Agenda Item Number:
O

Subject:


Adjournment

Motion Presented by:
Mr. Buzzannco

Motion Seconded by:
Mr. Irwin

Text of Motion:

That the meeting adjourn at 8:43 P.M.

Opposed:


None

Abstained:


None

Vote:



Motion passed unanimously.
The meeting adjourned at 8:43 P.M.






Respectfully submitted,






Mary Colangelo, Secretary
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